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Delta celebrates 1 25 years of brotherhood

in 1 935 over 1 00 Delta Chapter alumni gathered at Ihe Lafayette Hotel in Marietta to celebrate the chapter s 75th Anniversary

On the 1 0Otti Anniversary of Delta's chartering the National

Convention v^as held at Marietta in her honor Brothers

joined in cutting the anniversary cakel

After 1 25 years the traditions

of Delta are still strong on the

Marietta campus. The chapter
is planning a major celebration
of its anniversary this fall.

"This is a story of Delta Chapter of Alpha Sigma
Phi. It cannot pretend to be complete, for the
whole story is of men who, in youth, grasped at

a dream of brotherhood, and never let it go. For

a season, they were able to experience it in a

close association which left an imprint of
idealism on the remainder of their lives. It

engendered loyalties without remuneration,
values not commonly appreciated, and
cherished memories of a continuing tradition to

which they and we, in the real sense, belong.
"The Idea is not new, nor can it be simply

stated. Its central theme is in the great
University Tradition with its medieval symbols.
Beyond that, it goes back to the pre-Christian
era and the Brotherhood of Pythagoras�to

concepts mystical, philosophical, and heroic.

"Most of the Greek societies in the early
American colleges held the same inspiration, so

it must not be forgotten that we are part of a

larger movement, not without its effect on the

history of our country. In the world-movements
of forces and idea, History may yet write finis to

this tradition and this story. But the men of

Alpha Sigma Phi proclaim its continuity as Delta

Chapter starts upon her second hundred-years.
"FRANCKE HUNTINGTON BOSWORTH, son

of a Marietta merchant, after a term or two in

Marietta College, went off to Yale in 1858, as

befitted a man of old New England ancestry. At

the end of his freshman year at Yale, he fell into

the hands of the popular sophomore society
and was duly initiated into Alpha Sigma Phi in

1859. So gratifying was his experience in the

ensuing year that he negotiated a petition from

his friends in Marietta College. Hence, Bosworth
is the founder of Delta Chapter."

It was in this eloquent manner that Thomas L.

Bush, Marietta '19 began his historical tribute to

Delta Chapter at its 1 00th Anniversary celebration.
On this, the eve of her 1 25th Anniversary, it
seems once again a fitting way to honor Delta.

(continued on page two)

On the inside
Over $800,000 has been raised for The Third Founding
Endov^rment Campaign as detailed on Page 3.

Grand Senior President Varner has a special message for the
brotherhood on Page 5.

Get Involved! Volunteers are needed to keep Alpha Sigma Phi

#11 Seepage?.

Busy, active, involved Alpha Sig alumni share their news with

us on Pages 11-16.



Any brothers who are interested in attending or helping to
plan Delta Chapter's 1 25th Anniversary Celebration scheduled
for this fall should contact Jack Ottenheimer, Wagner '58,
Director of Alumni Development, Marietta College, Marietta
Ohio 45750.

Delta's 125 years of brotherhood
(continued Irom page 1)

Captain William B. Whittlesey, (Marietta 1860, left, and Adjutant George B. Turner, Marietta 1860 both fought and died in the
Civil War on the side of the Union Army. Both brothers bequeathed their swords to the chapter which still proudly displays them
even today.

Ten Marietta men were initiated into the Mystic
Circle of Alpha Sigma Phi on June 12,1 860, and
the Charter of Delta Chapter was officially
conferred on June 30, 1 860. It was a tumultuous
time in history for the young chapter to start. The
Civil War was brewing up, but Delta somehow
survived even though many of its members went to

fight for the Union Army. Four of the Founders
were killed in that great war. Two of them, Capt.
William 8. Whittlesey, Marietta '60, and
Adjutant George B. Turner, Marietta '60,
bequeathed their swords to the chapter. These
swords remain today in the chapter's trophy case

as a symbol of lifetime brotherhood.
By 1 875, Delta carried on as the only active

chapter of Alpha Sigma Phi in America. Alpha at

Yale was forced sub rosa as Delta Beta Xi in
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1 864, and completely disappeared by 1 875. The
traditions, customs, ideals, and ritual of the

Fraternity were carried alone by Delta until 1 907.
But Delta's survival through this period was no

easy task.
-
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Special thanks to the following brothers for their
help in providing information and photographs for
this feature:

David A. Berry, Marietta '40
Thomas L. Bush, Marietta '19
W. Raymond Farmham, Marietta '25
Jack lams. Marietta '48
Jack Ottenheimer, Wagner '68
J. Stewart Shilling, Marietta '36
R. P. Stitt, Marietta '47
Clive G. Wallis, Marietta '58

Throughout the 1 870s other national fraternities
tried to lure Delta into their company. Finally, in
1 882 when one such attempt looked like it might
succeed. Delta alumni living in Cincinnati acted.
First, they persuaded the college President
Andrews, himself an honorary brother and his son,
William C. Andrews a '77 initiate, to excuse the
whole chapter from classes for a week. Realizing
the gravity of the situation, Andrews granted the
unheard of request. The alumni then, brought the
whole chapter to Cincinnati by steamship.
Accounts of this meeting, which lasted for several
days, include entertainment, dining, ritual, and
many toasts. The final event of the week, a "Sig
Bust," held on April 28, 1 882, secured the
survival of Delta and gave the chapter strength to
continue alone for the next 25 years

In 1 907, Alpha Chapter at Yale was revived by
Wayne M. Musgrave, Yale '07 and Edwin M.
Waterbury, Yale '07. The five new members of
Alpha traveled to Marietta to be officially initiated. It
was the signal of a new beginning and is heralded
as our Second Founding.

(continued on page lour)

More Matching Gifts!
According to the Council for the Advancement and
Support of Education (CASE), the following
companies have policies to match employee
alumni gifts to the Alpha Sigma Phi Educational
Foundation! If your company is listed here, then
make sure that you retain a "matching gift form"
from your company office and turn it in! If your
company is not listed this does not mean that
they will not match your gifts. Check with your
office and find out!!

Matching gifts make your contributions growl

Airco, Inc.
Allied Foundation
Amax Foundation, Inc.
The Andersons
ARCO
ASARCO Foundation
Ashland Chemical
Avon Products, Inc.
Bankers Trust Co.
Beatrice Foods
Best Products Co.
Chemical Bank
Container Corp. of
America

Frederic W. Cook &

Company, Inc.
Cooper Industries, Inc.
Dameron Alloy
Foundation

Digital Equipment
Dow Corning
Eaton Corporation
Emerson Electric
Ensign-Bickford
Foundation

Equitable Life
Assurance Society

Ernst & Whinney
First Interstate
Investment Service

First National Bank of
Minneapolis

FMC Foundation

Gary Energy Corp.
Gen Rad, Inc.
Gilman Paper Company
Gulf & Western Ind.
Hormel, Inc.
lU International
Illinois ToolWorks, Inc.
International Minerals &
Chemical Corp.

Investors Diversified
Services, Inc. IDS

Jefferies & Companies
Jewel Companies, Inc.
John Hancock Mutual
Life Ins.

Johnson & Johnson
Josten's, Inc.
Kansas City Southern
Industries, Inc.

Kemper Group
Kimberly-Clark
Foundation

Levi Strauss & Comp.
Merck Company

Merit Oil Corp.
Middle South
Services

Millapore Corp.
Mobile
Mutual Life
Insurance

Mutual of New York
Nabisco Brands
National Health &
Welfare

New Jersey Bell
Penn Central Corp.
J.C. Penney
PepsiCo Foundation
Petro Lewis Corp.
Pfizer, Inc.
Pitney Bowes ^--io

Playboy Enterprises
Proctor and Gamble
Quaker Chemical
Corporation

Quaker Oats
Rainier Nat'l Bank
Rockefeller Center
SAFECO Insurance
The St. Paul

Companies, Inc.
Salomon Brothers

Schering-Plough
Foundation

Scott Paper Co.
Seagram & Sons
Security Pacific
Foundation

Slocum
Sterling Drug
Sun Company
Sunstrand
Corporation

Tesoro Petroleum
Corporation

Transamerica Corp.
United Banks of
Colorado, Inc.

United States
Fidelty & Guaranty

United Technologies
Upjohn Company
Warren-King
Companies

The Washington
Post Company

Waste Management,
Inc.

Winn-Dixie Stores
Xerox Foundation
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The Third Founding

A New Era
In Brotfierhood.

Phonothons pace Foundation Campaign
"The response has been overwhelming!" says
Chairman of The Third Founding Endowment
Campaign, Stan N. Miller, Purdue '64, when
asked about the progress of recent "phonothons"
for the campaign.
Groups of volunteer alumni have given up one or

two days recently to travel to Delaware, OH and
participate in a massive phone calling effort to
other alumni on behalf of The Third Founding.
From noon to nearly midnight on certain Sundays,
volunteers are calling alumni brothers all over the
country from every different chapter. Differences
in time zones make it possible to call late into the
evening.
"It is a tiring, but exciting day!" exclaims

volunteer Dr. Dennis Parks, Baldwin-Wallace '72,
"So many brothers are so pleased to hear from fhe
"Old Gal" and to help out with this most important
mission. Our brothers want to make sure that
Alpha Sigma Phi remains as the greatest fraternity
in America!"
The goal of The Third Founding is to raise a $1

million Endowment for the Alpha Sigma Phi
Educational Foundation by December 6, 1 985,
our Fraternity's 1 40th anniversary. The
Endowment will be invested and annual income
used to support educational programs teaching
leadership and character development to young
men. The result will be to strengthen every
chapter of Alpha Sigma Phi.

The Third Founding
Total

$1 million�

$900,000�

$800,000�

$700,000-

$600,000�

$500,000�

$400,000�

$300,000�

$200,000�

$100,000�

�Dec. 6, 1985

$805,000

Past Executive Director (1 978-81 ) Kevin J. Garvey, Westminster '75 was one of many alumni who
have joined together in Delaware. Ohio recently to phone brothers on behalf of The Third Founding
Endowment Campaign. Brother Gan/ey now serves as Director of the Annual Fund, Carnegie-Mellon
University, in Pittsburgh, PA.

Has your phone been ringing recently with
another Alpha Sig alumnus asking your support for
The Third Founding? Maybe you weren't home!
Don't wait to be called. Use the form below to
make your pledge today! Pledges can be paid off
in installments over a five year period in a

quarterly, monthly, or annual fashion. Just let the
"Old Gal" know the best way for you to donate.
Send your pledge in today and join the legions of
Alpha Sigs dedicated to keeping our Fraternity #1 !
D

Annual Loyalty Fund
I am 'proud' to donate to the '1 984-85 Annual Loyalty Fund':

.$25.00
Honor Roll

$50.00
Phoenix Club

$139.00
Anniversary Club

$250.00
Pinnacle Club

$500.00
Charter Member
Pinnacle Club

$1,000.00
Grand Senior Presidents Club

The Third Founding
A New Era
In Brotherhood.

I do hereby pledge to contribute the following amount to the Third Founding:
$1 ,000 $2,500 $5,000 $1 0,000 $25,000 $50,000 .

I wish to make my pledge payable in the following manner:

$100,000

Signed .

Name _

Date: .

Address .

Chapter .

Phone _

Send your tax-deductible gift and pledge to: The Alpha Sigma Phi Educational Foundation, 24
West William Street, Delaware, OH 43015.



Delta's 125 years of brotherhood
(continued from page two)

The first Delta
Chapter house was

located here at 205
Fourth Street in
Manetta. The high
spirited brothers
decorated the house

proudly for
Homecoming. The
chapter moved into a

new building on the
exact location of the
first house in fall 1 984.

Delta thrived now with more "sister" chapters
being started across the country. On October 1 4,
1 909, Delta occupied its first house in 205 Fourth
Street. The chapter continued to produce the top
scholars and athletes at the college. Sheldon C.
"Pete" Gilman, Mariette '04, is a noble example
of the time. Gilman was a 1 3 letter man at Marietta
and threw a 47-yard pass for a completed play in

the first year the pass was allowed in college
football. That pass stood as an intercollegiate
record for ten years. Gilman later served as a

Trustee of Marietta College and his generosity led
to the building of the Gilman Student Center there.
Brother Gilman also spearheaded the drive for the
new chapter house in 1 960.
In the 1 930s Delta acquired a new house on

Fifth Street which it maintained until after World
War II. It was from this location that the chapter
celebrated a very successful 75th Anniversary
with over 1 00 alumni attending.
By 1 946 the brotherhood of Delta was

recovering from the war and getting back to
business! In 1 947 with the help of alumni Chuck
Otto, Marietta '28, Ed Stitt, Marietta '27, and Ed

Sprague, Marietta '27 the chapter moved into a

house on 302 Sixth Street. By 1 949 the chapter
bought this house, known as the "Red Barn." It
was reputedly the second oldest structure in the
Northwest Territory until it was demolished in
1960.
The National Convention of Alpha Sigma Phi was

held at Marietta in 1 960 in honor of Delta's 1 00th
Anniversary. On September 7-9, a brand new

Delta Chapter House, erected on the same site as

the "Red Barn" on Sixth Street, was dedicated
during the meeting. U.S. Secretary of HEW,, Dr.
Arthur Flemming, Ohio Wesleyan '24 was on

hand to deliver a message to the assembled
brotherhood.

The 1 960s were a heyday for fraternities, and
Delta was the cream of the campus. Brothers

participated on virtually all the sports teams, were

outstanding scholastlcally, and distinguished
themselves with many intramural titles. Names like

Stacy Evans, Marietta '66 who served as Captain
of the College Bowl Team or Dave Wilcoxen,
Marietta '63 who was captain of both the baseball
and basketball teams are reminders of Delta's
involvement on campus.
The next decade, the 1 970s, were rough years

for colleges and fraternities. Delta experienced the
same problems as many chapters did.

Today though, in the finest Delta tradition, the
chapter is once again a force to be reckoned with
on campus. Currently, 52 men belong to the

chapter. Many of them are members of sports
teams, and distinguish themselves academically,
including Steve Smith, Marietta '82 Football

captain and Honorable Mention All OAC defensive
lineman, Phil Schmucker, Marietta '83, second
team OAC linebacker, and Tim Williams, Marietta
'84, recognized as the Greek freshman with

highest GPA.
Over her 1 25 year history Delta Chapter has

given Alpha Sigma Phi and our society many great
leaders. Alfred Dewey Follett, Marietta '72
served as the first Grand Senior President of Alpha
Sigma Phi (1 907-09) and was the President of the
State Bar Association of Ohio. Albert B. White,
Marietta '74, was the second Grand Senior
President (1 909-1 3) and served as Governor of
West Virginia from 1 901-05. Delta has given the
"Old Gal" three other Grand Senior Presidents,
John H. Snodgrass, Marietta '86 (1921-25),
Charles B. Elliott. Marietta '04 (1925-29), John
H. Roemer, Marietta '83 (1 929-32), and one

Executive Secretary, A. Vernon Bowen, Marietta
'25 (1 928-32). Three members of the Marietta

Sheldon C. "Pele" Gilman, Marietta 'OH, Omega '60, is a

proud example of the many scholars, athletes, businessmen
and government leaders that Delta has produced Gilman
Student Center was erected on campus in his honor, and
Brother Gilman headed the drive for a new chapter house m

1 960 which was completed just after his death.

College Board of Trustees are Alpha Sigs, Neil R.
Christy, Marietta '38, Carl Broughton, Marietta
'61, and Chairman Robert Evans, Ohio Northern
'59.

May the ideals, traditions, and glorious
successes of Delta's first 125 years guide her
next 1 25! Happy Birthday Delta!! D

Letter to the editor:
Focus on alcohol
Mr. Robert M. Sheehan, Jr.
Executive Director

Alpha Sigma Phi Fraternity
Delaware, OH 43015

Dear Brother Sheehan,

I am writing to you in association with the enclosed

newspaper article I recently clipped from "The

Anchorage Daily Times," Anchorage, Alaska.
[Editor's Note: The AP article referred to contains

a quote from an undergrad Alpha Sig explaining
that a "Grinch Party" is where everyone watches

"How the Grinch Stole Christmas" on T.V. and

takes a drink every time they say "who?"] It brings
home a nagging feeling of mine that our fraternity
underclassmen are placing too much emphasis on

alcohol related fun. Don't get me wrong� I drank�

maybe not as much as some, but my share.

The trend of the loose tongue approach has me

concerned. The enclosed article is unfortunate but

done and gone. However, we need to avoid this

spotlight at a time, at least in Alaska, when alcohol
related activities are coming under close scrutiny
and public concern. Alcoholism is a serious

disease, ask any MADD mother.

So I am writing to suggest this might be a worthy
topic for the next education conference. Let the

undergrads come up with some solutions if they
perceive any problem. I don't suggest prohibition,
only a de-emphasis and suppression of actions
and words that give an open impression of
malformed priorities and maladjusted personalities.
Hell, why advertise?

I went to college to learn and to grow in all

dimensions, academic or otherwise. The "Ol Gal"
and the people associated with it gave me more

than I shall relate. But I like to think that when we

drank beer at a kegger or sloshed 'em down at a

foose-ball tournament� it was the people and our

interplay that was fun and enjoyable, not alcohol.

Enough of my preaching. I don't want to be

negative at a time when I feel the fraternity is doing
a helluva good job. I communicate rarely enough
as it is. I still look forward to a return visit when

time and circumstances allow.

Fraternally,
Pat Marquis
Oregon State '64
Anchor Point, Alaska

Alpha Sigma Phi has Included alcohof

programming as a part of its past six national

meetings. The resolution in the next column

(continued on next page)
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Quest ^
For ^;
Excellence ato
1985 Nauonal Educational Conference

Pennsylvania State University. Aug. 8-11

Send 5 in '851 Registration for the 1 985 National Educational
Conference to be held at Penn State, August 8-1 1

. is running
at an all time high. Undergraduate brothers from every chapter
can send a fifth brother tree for every four who register and
pay. See your HSP for information or call National Headquarters
at (61 4) 363-1911, See you at Penn State!!!

established by Eta Chapter, University of Illinois, is
one result of such programming. Upon receiving
this response. Brother Marquis writes again . . .

Dear Robert,

Thank you for your letter and enclosures sent to
me recently in response to my letter. You

requested my authorization to print my letter. I

hereby give you that authorization. However, I do
so with some reservation.

I hope that I was not too negative. I, personally,
would prefer Eta Chapter receiving more attention
for their efforts to stem the tide and bring
recognition to positive action. I would commend
the men of this chapter for stepping out in the
midst of their peers and taking action.

Once again I wish to thank you for your
response. I am quite pleased to see the efforts of
National Headquarters. Efforts that seem to be

very well directed and carried out. My living so far

away in this small community does not preclude
me from interest and attention to National's and Psi

Chapter's activities. The Brotherhood seems to be

thriving and we should all be proud and thankful.

Fraternally yours,
Pat Marquis
Oregon State '64

Alcohol Resolution
Eta Chapter

^^ -

'

University of Illinois

Whereas;
Fraternities are frequently the hosts of social

activities where alcohol is served to members,
pledges, and guests, and

Whereas; there exists a growing concern of the

bodily injury and material damage stemming from
the abuse of alcohol, and

Whereas; the members of Eta Chapter of Alpha
Sigma Phi wish to reduce the health hazards

subjected on its members, pledges, and guests
resulting from alcohol consumption, and

Whereas; the members of Alpha Sigma Phi find the

irresponsible serving and consumption of alcohol

contradictory to the primary academic, service,
and social objectives of the fraternity.

Therefore;
Be It Resolved; that the members and pledges of
Alpha Sigma Phi Fraternity shall adhere to the

following guidelines concerning alcohol:

� The chapter shall not sponsor an activity where

drinking is the only activity.
� The chapter shall always serve food and

alternative beverages when alcohol is served.

� Members, pledges, and guests shall not be

forced to drink at any time nor shall they be

encouraged to consume large quantities of
alcohol.

� The chapter shall not sponsor members
participating in drinking contests or other
activities where alcohol is misused, and
similarly, the chapter shall not sponsor such
activities.

A Letter to the Brotherhood
from GSP Varner

TO: Alpha Sigma Phi Brothers

FROM: Evin C. Varner, Grand Senior President

Soon after you gave me the remarkable honor of
election as Grand Senior President, I found myself
undergoing emergency neuro-surgery. The

operation was successful, but as a result, doctors
found concerns that indicate my health is

precarious. The recovery process is demanding
my full energies and attention, as you can imagine.
Alpha Sigma Phi deserves only the best. Since I

may not be able to provide the 1 00% I'd like, and
feel is necessary, I have felt it best to resign as

Grand Senior President. I plan to remain as a

Grand Councilor and complete my eight years on

the Council.

Alpha Sigma Phi is fortunate in having a group of
dedicated and experienced leaders who will be

providing guidance for the "Old Gal." I'm sure the

change will be smooth and problem free. The new

line-up of officers and members of the Grand
Council are:

Donald R. Morgan, Grand Senior President
Robert A. Sandercox, Grand Junior President

= -^ Edmund A. Hamburger, Grand Treasurer
James Fitzpatrick, Grand Secretary
Ronald W. Dollens, Grand Marshal
Stan N. Miller, Grand Councilor
Evin C. Varner, Grand Councilor

I ask your enthusiastic support for the new

officers�especially for Brother Morgan as he

takes on unexpected responsibilities.
The editorship of The Tomahawk has already

been transferred to National Headquarters and the
direction of Executive Director, Robert M.
Sheehan, Jr.
I'd like to express my deepest appreciation to

the brothers of the Grand Council for their support
and understanding. My illness has added to their

workload�and they've come through like the

special men they are.

The staff of our National Headquarters have

been especially helpful. Surely Alpha Sigma Phi is

especially blessed in its remarkable staff. Rob
Sheehan has once again demonstrated the wide

range of his talents and an unparalleled dedication.
It has been a joy to know personally thousands

of Alpha Sigs over the years. The Fraternity is a

special family for me.
I am proud to be a fraternity man. I am proud of

our brotherhood. I am proud to be an Alpha
Sig. n

Evin C. Varner, Presbyterian '58
Outgoing Grand Senior President

Donald R. Morgan, Purdue '57

Newly installed Grand Senior President.

� The chapter shall not use alcohol as a prize or

award for sports contests or other functions.

� Members acting as bartenders at chapter
functions shall be instructed not to serve any

person who appears drunk or violent or who

poses a threat to the safety of the guests.

Guests of the chapter shall be provided with

transportation or be given escorts if they are

not sober enough to drive themselves home.
Furthermore, chapter members and pledges
shall look out for the safety of their peers when
drinking at the chapter house or away, in which
case they shall not drink and drive or permit
their peers to drink and drive. D
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More Chapter Anniversaries! Delta Chapter isn't the only
chapter with an important anniversary in 1 985 Other
anniversaries include Alpha Omicron Chapter, Missouri Valley
College. 40 years; Gamma Zeta Chapter, Bowling Green State
University, 35 years; Gamma Mu Chapter, University ol
Charleston, 26 years; Gamma Phi Chaptar, Concord College,
20 years, and Delta Delta Chapter, Slippery Rock University.
15 years Happy Birthday!

Volunteer Management ...
. . . The Heart of the "Old Gal"

Grand Junior President Roliert A. Sandercox, Bethany '51, left. Grand Senior President Donald R. Morgan, Purdue '57, center,
and Grand Marshal Ronald W. Dollens, Purdue '65 discuss Fraternity matters during a break at a recent Grand Council Ivleeting in
Columbus, OH. These brothers traveled from their homes in Bethany, WV, Toledo. OH; and San Francisco, CA. respectively, tor
the meeting and volunteer many days during the year away from their jobs and homes on behalf of Alpha Sigma Phi.

What makes the "Old Gal" tick?
Is it the magical mysticism of our 1 40 year old

Ideals and purposes? Well, our ideals and

purposes are important, but magic does not make

Alpha Sigma Phi one of America's premier national
fraternities. The unselfish volunteer service of
alumni all over the country is the key to the smooth

operation of our Fraternity.
Alpha Sigma Phi is managed by volunteers!

Everyone is a potential volunteer. Without you the
"Old Gal" cannot continue to "tick" along so well.
What do the volunteers of Alpha Sigma Phi do?
How can you get Involved? Glad you asked! Read

along, then mail in the form on Page 7 to get more
information on the areas you are interested in.
Volunteer today!

The Grand Council
It all starts at the National Convention. The

undergraduate delegates at the biennial
conventions elect the Grand Council to operate
the Fraternity for the two year period between
conventions. The alumni elected to the Grand
Council are volunteers, serving without

compensation, who typically have spent years in
service to the "Old Gal" in other capacities.
The seven members of the Grand Council are

elected to a four-year term and may not serve
more than two successive terms. The Grand
Council serves as the "Board of Directors" of
Alpha Sigma Phi. They cannot change the
constitution or set undergraduate fees (only the
National Convention can do that). It is their
responsibility to operate the Fraternity within the
guidelines of the Constitution.
The Grand Council is also responsible for hiring

and directing the National Headquarters
professional staff. Brothers serving on the staff are

full time, paid employees of the Fraternity.
Administrative and secretarial support staff are also
hired. The staff is responsible for the day-to-day
administrative operations of the Fraternity, and
carry out the directives set by the Grand Council.
The Grand Council meets at least twice a year

and these brothers spend numerous other days
during the year away from their jobs and families to
do the volunteer work of Alpha Sigma Phi.

Program Directors
The Grand Council appoints volunteer alumni

Directors to serve as coordinators for various

Fraternity programs which deserve and require
attention beyond that which the National
Headquarters staff can offer. These alumni are
appointed by the Grand Senior President for two-
year terms following the National Conventions.
Volunteer Directors serve in the areas of

Scholarship, Publications, Career Development,
Awards, and Province Programs.

Grand Province Chiefs
Alpha Sigma Phi is a brotherhood and a

business. And like a large, national business, it is
wise to break the total "company" down into
divisions. Alpha Sigma Phi does it for the same

reason that big business does it�more managable
units, geographical similarities, and opportunities
to share and learn from nearby operations. See the
charts on Pages 8-1 1 for the current Province
geography
The Director of Provinces serves as the

coordinator of the Province Program. He
recommends outstanding brothers to the Grand
Council to serve as Grand Province Chiefs. The
Grand Senior President appoints the Grand
Province Chiefs, and they serve two-year terms
following the National Conventions. Consecutive

additional terms may be served.
The Grand Province Chief visits every chapter in

his Province at least once each academic year. He
communicates with the HSPs and Grand Chapter
Advisors at each chapter on a regular basis, and is
in charge of setting up the annual Province
Conclave. The Province Conclave is a weekend
educational retreat held for the officers and

members of all the chapters in the Province. It is

usually held at a chapter house, and gives brothers
a chance to learn and exchange ideas.

Grand Chapter Advisors
The Grand Chapter Advisor can play the key

role in the future of every chapter. "The biggest
inherent problem that every chapter has," says
Executive Director, Robert M. Sheehan, Jr., "is
that they change officers so frequently that they

"A shocking percentage of our young
brothers today come from broken homes. Many
have never identified with an adult figure. Many
have had little training in managing their lives
or anything else. The campus can be a pretty
cold, impersonal place. The campus may
provide some highly-trained professionals for
them to turn to, but they're not comfortable with
them. They're comfortable at the Fraternity.
And with me. They know I care. I may not be

highly trained, but I've kept an awfully lot of
kids in school, kept a lot from making some

serious mistakes. I've had a lot turn to me with
some pretty startling personal problems�and

together we've handled them. Through Alpha
Sigma Phi, I've changed lives in a way I couldn't
do anywhere else. What do I get in return?
Love. Brotherly love is what it's all atiout, isn't
it?"

Anonymous
Grand Chapter Advisor

lose a lot of institutional knowledge regularly. A
Grand Chapter Advisor who attends meetings
regularly can help solve this problem and make
transitions smooth. The local advisors of a chapter
are undoubtedly the key to a chapter's success."
The Grand Senior President appoints the Grand

Chapter Advisor upon the recommendation of the
Grand Province Chief, and he serves a two-year
term following National Conventions. Consecutive
additional terms may be served.
Besides attending regular chapter meetings, the

Grand Chapter Advisor works with the officers.
Prudential Committee, and other local advisors or

Alumni Corporation/Association officers, and
works closely with the Grand Province Chief to

serve his chapter best.

(continued on next page)
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A very special "Happy Birthday" to Alpha Sigma Phis first and
only two chapters in the great state of Virginia. Both Delta
Theta Chapter at Radford University and Delta lota Chapter at
Longwood College were chartered in 1 980. Special
congratulations on your 5th anniversary!

The payoff! Grand Province Chief, Dr. Larry Spees, Ohio
Wesleyan, '57, center, with delegates to the 1 982 National
Convention, Craig Colopy, Rio Grande '81, left, and Jay
Moore, Rio Grande '80, right, holding the chapter's National
Award for Service. Volunteers share the good times and bad
with chapters.

(continued trom previous page)

Alumni Corporations/Associations
"Every chapter should have its own Alumni

Corporation or Association with elected officers,
regular meetings, and regular social events for
alucnni from the chapter to participate in," says.
Grand Senior President Donald R. Morgan,
Purdue '57. "It is an essential part of the 'lifetime

experience' of Alpha Sigma Phi."
The difference between an Alumni Corporation

and Alumni Association is a small one. Both exist
to promote chapter alumni involvement and to help
the chapter improve. In instances where property
is owned, such as a chapter house, the alumni

incorporate their organization for legal purposes.
Alpha Sigma Phi Alumni Corporations/

Associations vary in their degree of activities and
involvement with the chapter. A complete program
would include: annual dues for house needs or

scholarships, annual elections of officers, regular
officers meetirt^s, annual social events (such as

Founder's Day Dinner, Homecoming, Spring Sig
Bust), help with the Chapter Alumni Newsletter,
and assignment of an alumnus to advise various

chapter officers.
"Alpha Sigma Phi is for life!" adds Grand Senior

President Morgan, "and the Alumni Corporation/
Association helps to keep every alumnus brother
in the chapter in touch with his pledge brothers
and all chapter alumni. After all, this is the deepest
meaning of our Fraternity. There Is an opportunity
for every brother to be involved with his own

chapter's Alumni Corporation/Association."

I Volunteer!

Alpha Sigma Phi needs your talents and your time
to make sure we continue as the greatest fraternity
in America! There are many ways, places, and
times to serve as an Alpha Sig volunteer. Let us
know what your talents are. You would like to

help? Great! See Page 7, fill out the "I Volunteer!"
form and send it in today!! D

Special volunteer needs
Check out the "Volunteer Census" on Pages 8-1 1
of this issue. If you are from a chapter that has no

Alumni Corp./Assoc. listed and you want to start
one, send in the "I Volunteer!" form and the
National Headquarters will help you. If you live in a

Province or near a chapter that does not have a

Grand Province Chiet or Grand Chapter Advisor
listed, send in the "I Volunteer!" form. We will
contact you!
Alpha Sigma Phi has many ways to use

volunteers. Do you want to help? Great! Then fill
out the "I Volunteer!" form and send it in today!!
Here are special needs!

Wanted: Grand Province Chiefs!
Province II: Iowa State, Missouri, Missouri

Valley, Oklahoma.
Province IV: Lawrence Tech, Michigan,

Northern Michigan, Toledo, Tri
State.

Province V: Baldwin-Wallace, Bowling Green,
Ohio Northern, Ohio State.

Province Vll: Atlantic Christian, Concord, East
Carolina, Longwood, N.C. State,
Radford, Wake Forest.

Province VIII: Francis Marion, Miami, UNC-
Charlotte, Presbyterian, Tulane.

Check the geographic chart on Pages 8-11 to
see what areas each Province covers.

Wanted: Assistants for Grand Province Chiefs!

Every Province needs a number of volunteer
brothers to assist the Grand Province Chiefs.

Apply now! We can use whatever time and talents

you have to give!!
Wanted: Grand Chapter Advisors!

Baldwin-Wallace College (Alpha Mu)
New Jersey Institute of Technology (Alpha Rho)
Stevens Institute of Technology (Alpha Tau)
Lehigh University (Beta Epsilon)
Tri-State University (Beta Omicron)
University of Toledo (Beta Rho)
Davis & Elkins College (Gamma Delta)
University of Charleston (Gamma Mu)
Widener University (Gamma Xi)
Lycoming College (Gamma Rho
University of North Carolina at Charlotte (Delta
Zeta)
Even if the chapter near you has a Grand

Chapter Advisor, every chapter needs additional
alumni advice and guidance. Send in the "I
Volunteer!" form today! D

"One great aspect of serving as a volunteer
for Alpha Sigma Phi is the great personal
growth that one experiences. I know that my
work for the Fraternity has made me a better
person. It has taught me more about human
relations and made me a better husband and

parent, i know that when my young boys go to
college I will be much, much more prepared to
deal with their needs and challenges.
Volunteering for Alpha Sigma Phi is an

interpersonal training ground."
Stan N. Miller, Purdue '64
Past Grand Senior President

0

I Volunteer!
I am interested in learning more about volunteering my time in service to the "Old Gal" in the

following capacities:
The Grand Council

Grand Province Chief

Grand Chapter Advisor
Additional local advisor

Province volunteer or Assistant

Alumni Corporation/Association volunteer

Reporter for The Tomahawk

Faculty Advisor

I have special talents/training in the following areas which I offer in any special way the "Old Gal"
needs me;

Name

Home Address .

Business Address .

Chapter & Year _

Home Phone

Business Phone _

Here is the name of a brother who I recommend as a prospective volunteer in the following
capacities:

The Grand Council

Grand Province Chief

Grand Chapter Advisor
Additional local advisor

Name of brother:

Address

Province volunteer or Assistant

Alumni Corporation/Association volunteer

Reporter for The Tomahawk

Faculty Advisor

Chapters Year

Phone
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Salute to Sigs! The Brothers of Eta Chapter, University of
Illinois, wish to honor Brother John T. Trutter, Illinois '39 lor
"going above and beyond the call of duty in involvement in civic
organizations, clubs, business and professional organizations."
Brother Trutter is the Vice-President of Illinois Bell in Chicago,
IL and serves as an ofticer or member of over forty civic
organizations.

Our Heroes!
The Volunteers of Alpha Sigma Phi
The true heroes of Alpha Sigma Phi are the men

who volunteer their time away from home and

family to serve the "Old Gal. "Our strength today is
a tribute to volunteerism, our strength tomorrow

depends on it! The spring issue of The Tomahawk
will carry the "Volunteer Census" ot Alpha Sigma
Phi on an annual basis from now on. If you are not

listed, and should be, let us know! If you are not

listed, and want to be, see Page 7!

The Grand Council
Grand Senior President:

Grand Junior President:

Grand Secretary:

Grand Treasurer:

Grand Marshal:

Grand Councilor:

Grand Councilor:

Program Directors
Director of Provinces:

Director of Publications:

Director of Scholarship:

Director of Career Development
& Planning:

Donald R. Morgan,
Purdue '57
Robert A. Sandercox,
Bethany '51
James V. Fitzpatrick,
Illinois Tech '47
Edmund A. Hamburger,
NY. Polytechnic '45
Ronald W. Dollens,
Purdue '65

Stan N. Miller,
Purdue '64

Evin C. Varner,
Presbyterian '58

Grand Historian:

Awards Committee Chairman:

Charles Vohs,
Penn State '75
Evin C. Varner,
Presbyterian '58
Dennis R. Parks,
Baldwin-Wallace
'72

G. Alan

Sternbergh,
Westminster '48
Robert W. Kutz,
California '67
Robert M. Gill.
Radford '83

Educational Foundation Trustees
Robert E. Miller, Connecticut '49
Alfred B. Wise, Baldwin-Wallace '43 ,
Robert A. Sandercox, Bethany '51

Ralph F. Burns, Ohio Wesleyan '32, Secretary

Reporters for The Tomahawk
J. Tyler Cox/Alumni News, Wake Forest '75
Jeff Hoffman, N.C. State '78
Eric Jacobson, Michigan '74

Province I

Grand Province Chief: Robert W. Kutz, California
'67

Mu Chapter
University of Washington
Grand Chapter Advisors: Jack M. Merrill,
Washington '34; Robert Ratliffe, Washington '79.

Faculty Advisor: Gary Ausman. Alumni

Corporation/Association President: John
Clearman, Washington '56, Alumni Board and
Advisors: Bruce Thees, Washington '76, Gary
Drohan, Washington '82, Bob Morris, Washington
'46, Clark Schaefer, Washington '69.

Nu Chapter
University of California, Berkeley
Grand Chapter Advisor: Cary A. Petzel, California
'82. Alumni Corporation/Association President:
Garrett Riegg, California '66. Alumni Board and
Advisors: John Doane, California '36, Michael
McKinley, California '65, Milton Morrison,
California '37, John Rosenberg, California '55,
Donald Perkins, California '64, Erie Brown,
California '54, Trusten P. Wadsworth, California
'17.

Psi Chapter
Oregon State University
Grand Chapter Advisor: Mike Larkin, Oregon
State '66. Faculty Advisor: Fred Burgess,
Washington '54. Alumni Corporation/Association
President: Mike Larkin, Oregon State '66 Alumni
Board and Advisors: Tim Winn, Oregon State '80,
Mark Fahey, Oregon State '75, Terry Bibby,
Oregon State '66, Steve Turner, Oregon State
'75.

Alpha Zeta Chapter
University of California, Los Angeles
Grand Chapter Advisor: Lawrence G. Trentham,
UCLA '64. Alumni Corporation/Association
President: James M. Cordi, UCLA '64. Alumni
Board and Advisors: Donald L. Durward, UCLA
'62, Lloyd Campbell, UCLA '56, Jack Horger,
UCLA '53, Phil Johnson, UCLA '30, Cliff Wong,
UCLA '66, Jay Brown, UCLA '58, Harry Nieves,
UCLA '66, Dave Dial, UCLA '70.

Province II

Grand Province Chief: None. Apply Now!

Phi Chapter
Iowa State University
Grand Chapter Advisor: Harold Swanson,
Nebraska '48, Alumni Corporation/Association
President: Stan Thurston, Iowa State '66. Alumni
Board and AdvisQrs: Wane Gamon, Iowa State

'58, Scott Olson, Iowa State '65, Paul Gassman,
Iowa State '75, Jeff Knief, Iowa State, '74, Brian
Hawk, Iowa State '78, Jack Wharton, Iowa State

'65, Tim Goodmann, Iowa State '78, Harold
Swanson, Nebraska '48

Alpha Theta Chapter
University of Missouri
Grand Chapter Advisor: James S. Reid, Tulane
'68. Alumni Corporation/Association President:
James S. Reid.

Alpha Omicron Chapter
Missouri Valley College
Grand Chapter Advisor: John Campbell, Missouri
Valley '58. Faculty Advisor: Virgil Rabe, Missouri
Valley '64.

Alpha Alpha Chapter
University of Oklahoma
Grand Chapter Advisor: Scott Grissom, Oklahoma
'78. Alumni Corporation/Association President:

Terry Womack, Oklahoma '72. Alumni Board and
Advisors: Bill Mathes, Oklahoma '70, Scott
Grissom, Oklahoma '78, Richard Gibbs, Oklahoma
'51 , Jim Fay, Oklahoma '80, Floyd Lile, Oklahoma
'81 , Steve Moore, Oklahoma '75, John Carson,
Oklahoma '72.

Province
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Salute to Sigs! The Brother of Beta Xi Chapter, Hartwick
College, honor their chapter cook Richard "Rollo" Swift.
"Rollo is not only a great cook, but he is also a father figure. He
is very helpful to the officers and has seen us through a lot of
problems. Thanks to your help, Rollo!"

Grand Province Chief: Brian W. Jump, Indiana
'77.

Eta Chapter
University of Illinois
Grand Chapter Advisor: James McMahon, Illinois
Tech '78. Faculty Advisor: Malcolm Cairns, Ohio
State '68. Alumni Corporation/Association
President: Tom Ellis, Illinois '76. Alumni Board
and Advisors: Pat Roxworthy, Illinois '73, Doug
Grimes, Illinois '66, John Rapasky, Jr., Illinois '82,
Dan Sass, Illinois '82, Bill Forst, Illinois '82.

Alpha Xi Chapter
Illinois Institute of Technology
Grand Chapter Advisor: George E. Danforth, IIT
'63. Faculty Advisor: Dennis Matuch, IIT '83.
Alumni CorporationfAssociation President:

Roger Smith, IIT '71 . Alumni Board and Advisors:
J. Neil Scotty. IIT '74, Leonard Shea, IIT '69, Otto
Peterson, IIT '37, Theodore Dalhstrom, IIT '58,
George Morrissey, IIT '62, Robert Hardesty, IIT
'74, George Danforth, IIT '63, Robert Freund, IIT
'44, John S. Peterson, IIT '48, Thomas Podo, IIT
'52, Denis Blankenship, IIT '55, James Morinec,
IIT '68.

Gamma Chi Chapter
Indiana University
Grand Chapter Advisor: Greg A. Heiman, Indiana
'78. Faculty Advisor: William G. Panschar, Indiana
'80. Alumni Corporation/Association President:
Robert Cockrum, Indiana '67. Alumni Board and
Advisors: Fred Mishkin, Indiana '69, Mike Struhs,
Indiana '81 , Brian Jump, Indiana '77, Jeff
Anderson, Indiana '81 , Tim Sullivan, Indiana '79,
Chris Koch, Indiana '79, Mark English, Indiana '71 .

Delta Alpha Chapter
Loyola University of Chicago
Grand Chapter Advisor: Mike Heneghan, Loyola
'68. Alumni Corporation/Association President:
Carl E. Moore, Jr., Loyola '68. Alumni Board and
Advisors: Michael Heneghan, Loyola '68, John
O'Donnell, Loyola '68, David Scott, Loyola '75,
David Martinelli, Loyola '68, James Farrell, Loyola
'68.

Alpha Pi Chapter
Purdue University
Grand Chapter Advisor: Buford H. Byers, Purdue
'49. Faculty Advisor: Phillip Scaletta, Purdue '78.
Alumni CorporationfAssociation President:

Gregory Sinise, Purdue '70. Alumni Board and
Advisors: Luther Hays, Purdue '55, Buford Byers,
Purdue '49, Larry Ford, Purdue '72, Cliff Allen,
Purdue '72, Eric Allen, Purdue '71 , William

Shumaker, Purdue '78, Richard Stanley, Purdue
'45, Robert Sum, Purdue '52.

Province IV

Grand Province Chief: None. Apply Now!

Gamma Psi Chapter
Lawrence Institute of Technology
Grand Chapter Advisor: Gary Lewis, Lawrence
Tech '72. Faculty Advisor: Louis DeGennaro.
Alumni Corporation/Association President:
Stephen Savage, Lawrence Tech '73. Alumni
Board and Advisors: Keith Rhodes, Lawrence
Tech '77, Ron Lernowich, Lawrence Tech '71 ,

Steve Chegash, Lawrence Tech '76, Paul
Fitzpatrick, Lawrence Tech '69, Rick Hall,
Lawrence Tech '68, Gary Lewis, Lawrence Tech
'72, Dave Goetz, Lawrence Tech '76.

Theta Chapter
University of Michigan
Grand Chapter Advisor: David Zmyslowski,
Michigan '72. Alumni Corporation/Association
President: David Zymslowski, Michigan '72.
Alumni Board and Advisor: Richard McGee,
Michigan '72.

Delta Beta Chapter
Northern Michigan University
Grand Chapter Advisor: Rick Shipyor, Northern
Michigan '75.

Beta Rho Chapter
University of Toledo
Grand Chapter Advisor: None. Apply Now!

Faculty Advisor: David J. Spiess, Toledo '74.
Alumni Corporation/Association President:
James W. Layman, Toledo '77. Alumni Board and
Advisors: Jeff Traudt, Toledo '73, Robert Layman,
Toledo '74, Nadeem Salem, Toledo '78, David
Spiess, Toledo '74, Michael Monaghan, Toledo
'75, Peter Monaghan, Toledo '78.

Beta Omicron Chapter
Tri-State University
Grand Chapter Advisor: None. Apply Now!
Alumni Corporation/Association President:
James M. Braun, Tri-State '69. Alumni Board and
Advisors: Terry Thomasson, Tri-State '53, Charles
Borneman, Tri-State '67, Thomas Bledsoe, Tri
State '72, Terry Carter, Tri-State '59, James A.
Printz III, Tri-State '73, John R. Murray, Tri-State
'72, John P. Letki, Tri-State '73, Mark Stone, Tri
State '73.

Province V

Grand Province Chief: None. Apply Now!

Alpha Mu Chapter
Baldwin-Wallace College
Grand Chapter Advisor: None. Apply Now!

Faculty Advisor: Allan V. Swanson, Baldwin-
Wallace '52.

Gamma Zeta Chapter
Bowling Green State University
Grand Chapter Advisor: Joe Jardine, Bowling
Green '78. Alumni Corporation/Association
President: Robert Thomas, Bowling Green '77.
Alumni Board and Advisor: Michael Gardner,
Bowling Green '79.

Gamma Alpha Chapter
Ohio Northern University
Grand Chapter Advisor: Brad Hays, Ohio
Northern '74. Faculty Advisor: Herbert N.
Strayer, Ohio Northern '59. Alumni Corporation/
Association President: Dan Mathie, Ohio
Northern '77. Alumni Board and Advisors: Brad
Hays, Ohio Northern '74, Gary Kothe, Ohio
Northern '69, Greg Grimsled, Ohio Northern '75.

Zeta Chapter
Ohio State University
Grand Chapter Advisor: David Leasure, Ohio
State '65. Alumni CorporationfAssociation
President: Gary M. Augenstein, Ohio State '70.
Alumni Board and Advisors: Robin K. Clark, Ohio
State '68, Randall D. Ayers, Ohio State '73,
Thomas S. Carpenter, Ohio State '73, Randall E.
Cesco, Ohio State '69, Richard B. Igo, Ohio State
'64, Charles McLean, Ohio State '53, Thomas E.

Hull, Ohio State '65, Brian M. Benko, Ohio State
'68, Kent A. Heneman, Ohio State '78.

Province VI

Grand Province Chief: Larry Spees, Ohio
Wesleyan '57.

Beta Gamma Chapter
Bethany College
Grand Chapter Advisor: Robert Sandercox,
Bethany '51 . Faculty Advisor: Larry E. Grimes,
Bethany '68. Alumni Corporation/Association
President: Jay Smith, Bethany '68. Alumni Board
and Advisors: Tracy Bartholomew, Bethany '71 ,

Jack Hoffman, Bethany '69, Mark Law, Bethany
'81 , Dave Williams Bethany '67, Kevin Sunday,
Bethany '81 , Robert Sandercox, Bethany '51 ,

William Allen, Bethany '59, John Graham, Bethany
'58.

Gamma Mu Chapter
University of Charleston
Grand Chapter Advisor: None. Apply Now!

Faculty Advisor: Joe Wilson.

Delta Chapter
Marietta College
Grand Chapter Advisor: Robert Fennell, Ohio
Northern '72. Faculty Advisor: Jack Ottenheimer,
Wagner '68.

(continued on page ten)



Our Heroes!
Alpha Sig
Volunteers

(continued Irom page 9)
Beta Delta Chapter
Marshall University
Grand Chapter Advisor: Dan Babb. Marshall '80.

Faculty Advisor: Dr. William Westbrook. Alumni

Corporation/Association President: James Cain,
Marshall '51 . Alumni Board and Advisors: James

H. Chapman, Marshall '55, Jeff Sawyers, Marshall
'80, Leon Oxley, Marshall '68, James Cummings,
Marshall '36.

Delta Epsilon Chapter
Rio Grande College
Grand Chapter Advisor: Mark Williams, Rio
Grande '79. Faculty Advisor: Larry Spees, Ohio
Wesleyan '57. Alumni Corporation/Association
President: Brian Neff, Rio Grande '78. Alumni
Board and Advisors: Ray McKinniss, Rio Grande

'73, Chris Rada, Rio Grande '81 , Jack Haga, Rio
Grande '74, Scott Soper, Rio Grande '73, Tim
Saunders, Rio Grande '78, John Godinsky, Rio
Grande '77, Jeff Lewis, Rio Grande '72.

Delta Delta Chapter
Slippery Rock University
Grand Chapter Advisor: None. Apply Now!

Faculty Advisor: Dr. Paul Rizza.

Alpha Nu Chapter
Westminster College
Grand Chapter Advisor: G Alan Sternbergh,
Westminster '48. Faculty Advisor: Dr. Paul Frary
Alumni Corporation/Association President: Dr.

George Hart, Westminster '44. Alumni Board and
Advisors: G. Alan Sternbergh, William Kegel,
Westminster '48, Robert Jazwinski, Westminster

'73, Fred Navarra, Westminster '48.

Province Vll

Grand Province Chief: None. Apply Now!

Gamma Lamda Chapter
Atlantic Christian College
Grand Chapter Advisor: Dr. E. A. Rasberry,
Atlantic Christian '58. Faculty Advisor: Jerry
Cooper, Atlantic Christian '71 . Alumni

CorporationfAssociation President: Russell

Rawlings, Atlantic Christian '76. Alumni Board
and Advisor: Joe Murray, Atlantic Christian '74.

Gamma Phi Chapter
Concord College
Grand Chapter Advisor: Dr. David Bard, Ohio
Wesleyan '60.

Delta Eta Chapter
East Carolina University
Grand Chapter Advisor: Jerry Bailey, East
Carolina '79 Faculty Advisor: Darryl Davis, East
Carolina '83 Alumni Corporation/Association
President: Jeff Betcher, East Carolina '79.

Alumni Board and Advisors: Jerry Bailey, East
Carolina '79, Stan Teague, East Carolina '79, Jay
L. Morris, Jr., East Carolina '79, Greg Lee, East
Carolina '79, Max Morgan, Davis and Elkins '52,
Mark Morgan, East Carolina '80.

Delta lota Chapter
Longwood College
Grand Chapter Advisor: Benjamin H. Johnson,
Longwood '83,

Beta Zeta Chapter
North Carolina State University
Grand Chapter Advisor: J. Wesley Nobles, N.C.
State '78. Faculty Advisor: Millard Burt, Atlantic
Christian '58. Alumni Corporation/Association
President: John Mills, Jr., N.C. State '82. Alumni
Board and Advisors: Paul Green, N.C. State '81 ,

J. Wesley Nobles.

Delta Theta Chapter
Radford University
Grand Chapter Advisor: Dr, Robert Gill, Radford
'83. Alumni Corporation/Association President:
Steve Downie, Radford '82, Hugh Hornsby,
Radford '80.

Beta Mu Chapter
Wake Forest University
Grand Chapter Advisor: Douglas Punger, Wake
Forest '66. Faculty Advisor: Dr. Carl C. Moses,
Wake Forest '81.

Province VIII

Grand Province Chief: None. Apply Now!

Delta Kappa Chapter
Francis Marion College
Grand Chapter Advisor: Jimmy Sain, Presbyterian
'72.

Gamma Theta Chapter
University of Miami
Grand Chapter Advisor: Brad Thomas, Ohio
Northern '73. Faculty Advisor: Armando
Rodriguez, Miami '82. Alumni Corporation/
Association President: Aurelio Quinones, Miami
'82. Alumni Board and Advisors: Paul Satty,
Miami '82, Brad Thomas, Ohio Northern '73, Chris
Hooker, Miami '83, Armando Rodriguez, Miami
'82, Patrick Obregon, Miami '83, Mark Cheskin,
Miami '82, Collin Gabay, Miami '82.

Delta Zeta Chapter
University of North Carolina-Charlotte
Grand Chapter Advisor Don Goforth, UNCC
'78. Faculty Advisor: Mike Garcia, Wake Forest
'77.

Alpha Psi Chapter
Presbyterian College
Grand Chapter Advisor: William Prickett,
Presbyterian '61 . Faculty Advisor: Norman
Scarborough, Alumni Corporation/Association
President: John Love, Presbyterian '75.

Gamma Omicron Chapter
Tulane University
Grand Chapter Advisor: David Blevins, Tulane
'69.

Province IX

Grand Province Chief: Robert Cabello, Eastern
Michigan '70.

Beta Chi Chapter
American University .

, ..;.,, ,..,,.,;, ..^ ,,.,bw

Grand Chapter Advisor: LaMott K. Smith, Jr.~'
American '77. Alumni CorporationfAssociation
President: Dean Fullerton, American '76. Alumni
Board and Advisors: LaMott K. Smith, Jr.,
Stephen A. Behrer, American '73, Ken Markel,
American '80.

Beta Epsilon Chapter
Lehigh University
Grand Chapter Advisor: None. Apply Now!

Faculty Advisor: Philip BIythe. Alumni
Corporation/Association President: Richard
Di Giacomo, Lehigh '65. Alumni Board and
Advisors: Thomas Weigman, Lehigh '67, Charles

Slinghoff, Lehigh '59, Kenneth DePew, Lehigh
'54, George Dinsmore, Lehigh '59, Don Schiruier,

Lehigh '78, Bob Taylor, Lehigh '78, Jim
Meinhardt, Lehigh '79, Stu Jensen, Lehigh '79,
Tom Potash, Lehigh '80, Tom DiPiazza, Lehigh
'80, Tom Hachten, Lehigh '81 , Kevin Karoll,
Lehigh '81.

Alpha Rho Chapter
New Jersey Institute of Technology
Grand Chapter Advisor: None. Apply Now!

Faculty Advisor: Bruce Solomon. Alumni

Corporation/Association President: Scott K,

Dunne, NJIT '82, Alumni Board and Advisors:

Neale Bedrock, NJIT '82, Michael D. Fontanarosa,
NJIT '82, Andrew W. Janiw, NJIT '82, Gene

Santana, NJIT '82, Robert A. Visich, NJIT '82,

Thomas M. DePoortere, NJIT '82

Beta Theta Chapter
Rutgers University
Grand Chapter Advisor: Kenneth O'Gorman,

Rutgers '76. Faculty Advisor: Dr. Daniel Ogilvie.
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Alpha Sig Alumni News

Omega Salute! Listed in this issue's Omega Chapter is Brother
Joseph L. Picard, lilinois '26, Delta Beta Xi '55. Brother
Picard was a strong supporter of Ela Chaptar at Illinois and of
Gamma lota Chapter at the University of Arizona. He served
as Chairman of Physical Education at Arizona and authored
numerous articles and books on exercise.

Alumni Corporation/Association President: Paul
Roland Langevin, Jr., Rutgers '71 . Alumni Board
and Advisors: Robert Shirley, Rutgers '71 , Mark
A. Baumeister, Rutgers '72, Albert Wakai, Rutgers
'78, Steve Cafiero, Rutgers '78, Steve Zullo,
Rutgers '79, Eugene Domowicz, Rutgers '80,
Michael Coccia, Rutgers '77.
Alpha Tau Chapter
Stevens Institute of Technology
Grand Chapter Advisor: None. Apply Now!

Gamma Xi Chapter
Widener University
Grand Chapter Advisor: None. Apply Now!
Faculty Advisor: Kenneth MacNeil. Alumni
Corporation/Association President: Ben
Chandler, Jr., Widener '70. Alumni Board and
Advisors: Walter Lenard, Widener '68, Dave
Mason, Widener '81 .

Province X

Grand Province Chief: Otto Sonder, American
'47.

Iota Chapter
Cornell University
Grand Chapter Advisor: Frank Proto, Cornell '64.
Alumni Corporation/Association President:
Kevin Burns, Cornell '76. Alumni Board and
Advisors: Herbert L. Stephenson II, RPI '76, Dean
Collamer, Cornell '76, Tony Giobbi, Cornell '81 ,

Frank Proto, Cornell '64, Dave Swift, Cornell '48.

Beta XI Chapter
Hartwick College
Grand Chapter Advisor: Otto Sonder, American
'47.

Gamma Rho Chapter
Lycoming College
Grand Chapter Advisor: None. Apply Now!
Faculty Advisor: Dr. Robert Larson.

Upsilon Chapter
Pennsylvania State University
Grand Chapter Advisor: Douglas Collins, Penn
State '64. Alumni Corporation/Association
President: Steven Heisler, Penn State '70.
Alumni Board and Advisors: Alan Breedlove,
Penn State '77, Douglas Collins, Penn State '64.

William Klaban, Penn State '50, Charles Elliott.
Penn State '74.

Beta Psi Chapter
Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute
Grand Chapter Advisor: Karl G. Sharke, RPI '40.
Alumni Corporation/Association President:
David Kaiser, RPI '75. Alumni Board and

Advisors: Douglas Reep, RPI '73, James Morriss,
RPI '74, Ralph Caola, RPI '73, Tom Phelps, RPI
'73, Al Bukys, RPI '81. D

Ross Swimmer, Oklahoma, '62, Tahlequah, OK, is the
Principal Chief of the Cherokee nation. In February, Parade
Magazine did a cover feature story on the work that Brother
Swimmer and the Cherokee nation have done to revive the

economy of the Indian town of Bell. OK. Very recently, Brother
Swimmer was featured on the NBC-TV Today Show for many of
the other creative and successful economic recovery programs
which the Cherokee nation has developed.

Alpha Sigs in action
Reports on activities and achievements of Alpha
Sigma Phi across the country
Atlantic Christian College
Mike Saleeby '76, Belhaven, NC, has been
transferred from Greenville as a supervisor and
"personal banker" with Wachovia Bank and Trust
Co. He was named to the board of the Belhaven

Rotary Club and the Mid-East Commission.

Baldwin-Wallace College
Bruce M. Govich '49, Norman, OK, is a professor
of music (voice) at the LIniversity of Oklahoma and
musical director in the theater.
William Roberson '57, Rancho Palos Verdes,

CA, practices civil trial law at the Port of Los

Angeles. "1 look forward to seeing my Alpha Mu
brothers from the Class of '60 at our 25th

anniversary," he writes.

Bethany College
Dr. George E. Owen '29, Melbourne Beach, FL,
was awarded a Doctor of Human Letters degree
and made a trustee emeritus at Tougaloo College.
He has served 22 years as a trustee and almost as

long on the executive committee.

University of California
Don Perkins '64, Sacramento, CA, is assistant
program manager for the Forest and Rangeland
Resource Assessment Program of the California

Department of Forestry. An avid jogger and scout

leader, he is chairman of the Continuing Forestry
Education Program in California for the Society of

American Foresters.

William S. Street '22, Arlington, WA, is retired
from a career as executive vice president of
Marshall Field & Co. and president of United
Pacific Corp.

Eugene Miller, Bethany '46, Glenco, IL, has been elected
Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of United
States Gypsum Corporation. Brother Miller joined USG in 1 977
as Vice-President and in 1 982 was named Senior Vice
President,

University of Charleston
Robert A. Siegel '66, White Plains, NY, is
assistant director of data processing finance and
administration for Royal Insurance of New York

City.

University of Chicago
Felice F. Caruso '22, Hinsdale, IL, shared with the
national office a clipping from an early issue of The
Tomahawk which featured his success in football
and javelin throwing. He reports that he and his
wife, Dorothy, have been happily married 58
years.

University of Connecticut
Thomas L. Williams '66, Milford, CT, is
associated with The Williams Agency in Milford.

Cornell University
Harlow G. Russell '80, Austin, TX, is a
procurement quality engineer for Texas
Instruments. He supervises five technicians and
coordinates the factory-based Customer Liaison

Program. He visited recently with Brothers Bob
Guldner '78, in Los Angeles and Dave Efken '79,
in Chicago. "I welcome hearing from all Alpha Sigs
in Texas, whether living here or visiting," he
writes.
Rodney M. Tallman '53, Concord, CA, is

project manager for Ball Ball Brosamer Inc. in
Alamo, CA. He has repaired his sailboat after it
was damaged last year in a race on San Francisco
Bay.

Davis & Elkins College
David Coombs '67, Milford, NJ, is personnel
manager for the Thomas J. Lipton Co. in

Flemington. Active in local business associations,
he plays racquetball and coaches soccer.
Bradford V. B. Nye '79, Mt. Arlington, NJ, is

collection representative for City Consumer
(continued on page twelve)
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Services in Somerset, NJ. "I was the one who

designed the speakeasy bar and the patio," he
writes. "I am glad that Gamma Delta is using
them."
Richard H. (Dick) Stoeltzing '57, Sacramento,

CA, heads the Financial Planning Department and
Insurance Services for E. F. Hutton & Co. in
Sacramento. A captain in the U.S. Naval Reserve,
he volunteers his time to the American Cancer
Society and the Boy Scouts.
James B. Yerkes '74, Elkton, MD, reports a new

address of 1 92 Frenchtown Rd. 2 1 92 1 .

Findlay College
William S. Reber '68, West Carrollton, OH,
reports that after 1 2 years in the professional
recruiting/search business, he has opened his own
firm. "I would welcome discreet inquiries from any
Sigs interested in making a career move," he
writes.

Francis Marion College
Michael Flynn '82, West Columbia, SC, expects
to graduate from the USC College of Nursing in

May, '85. He plans to marry his high school
sweetheart in August.

Hartwick College
Hans Roggensack '76, Bayside, NY, is a senior

flight controller with DHL Worldwide Courier

Express in San Francisco. He's currently looking
for an apartment in California.
Peter Storch '72, Wheaton, MD, is a senior

programmer/analyst with the DSS Division of
ENSCO Inc. in Springfield, VA.

Um'versity of Illinois
Howard Foute '38, Elmwood Park, IL, reports that
Brother Roland Kelsey '38, Barrington, IL, will
celebrate his 40th wedding anniversary in June.
Paul Sanders '20, Palus Park, IL, is retired and

reports that he has been "around the world four
times in many different causes."

Illinois Institute of Technology
Dr. Michael Buben '72, Perryton, TX, practices
family medicine and obstetrics in Perryton.
Michael A. Franczek '78, Grissom AFB, IN, is a

captain in the Air Force, working as a senior flight
examiner and instructor navigator.
Robert Nocek '63, Stamford, CT, has been

promoted to vice president of marketing for
Minigrip Inc., a company which makes reclosable
(zip lock) bags.
Thomas A. Sullivan '39, Oak Brook, IL, retired

in 1 973 as vice president of the A.O. Smith Corp.
He also retired as director of the Institute for
Management in 1 983
Peter Tappan '49, Bartlett, IL, is vice president

and one of three principal consultants with R. L.

Kirkegaard & Assoc, Inc., a firm which does
acoustics and sound systems for theatres and
concert halls. In his spare time, he's a magician,
serving as president of the Chicago Ring of the
International Brotherhood of Magicians. He

'^T'

1^ /
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Robert E. Relyea, U.C.L.A. '49, Studio City, CA, is the
Executive Vice President in Charge of World Wide Production
with Keith Barish Productions. Brother Relyea has worked in

Hollywood for most of his life. He has worked on films such as

John Wayne's "The Alamo." Steven McQueen's "Bullitt," and
"West Side Story." He produced George C. Scott's "The Day
of the Dolphin." and other films such as "The Stunt f\/lan,"
"Love At First Bite," "My Bodyguard," and "Porky's."

performed last year at Hollywood's Magic Castle.
Rick Vanden Boogart '72, Kaukauna, WI, is a

loss control manager for Integrity Mutual Insurance
in Appleton, WI. He's working toward professional
designation as a C.P.C.U. (Chartered Property and
Casualty Underwriter).

Indiana University
Joel Jarecki '79, Indianapolis, IN, was the top
retail sales manager for two consecutive months

recently for Goodyear in Greenwood, IN.

University of Iowa
John Harrison '31, Iowa City, IA, is the author of a
1 50-year history of The Toledo (Ohio) Blade, to be
published this year.
Edward J. Nelson '36, Ottumwa, IA, retired in

1 981 from the Iowa Department of Social
Services. Currently, he's director of veterans'
affairs for Wapello County, IA.
Richard R. Sidwell '32, Novato, CA, left

retirement in 1 982 to take over his son's
insurance agency in Marin County, CA. He keeps
in touch with Brother Carl R. Riepe '35, retired in
San Diego.

University of Kentucky
Beriah Magoffin '38, Louisville, KY, has been
named a Kentucky Colonel by the Adjutant
Kentucky Division of the Sons of Confederate
Veterans. He is retired.

Lawrence Institute of Technology
Randy S. Dawley, P.E. '72, Westland, Ml, has
been appointed engineering supervisor at General
Dynamics' Land Systems Division in Center Line.
He is a candidate for the master of science degree
in administration from Central Michigan University.
An avid Apple computer fan, he can be contacted
on CompuServe computer network.

Lehigh University
Steven Stine '76, West Springfield, MA, has been
promoted to process control supervisor by the

Monsanto Company's Polymer Products Division.
He also has been appointed to a three-year term to
the Finance Committee of West Springfield and
joined the Springfield Industrial Association.
Charles F. von Dreusche '49, Glen Gardner,

NJ, reports that he's "been busy as can be" as
president and co-founder of the Chavond-Barry
Engineering Corp., designers and consultants for
process furnaces. "I notice the Old Gal's new

look," he said, "and I applaud your effort."

Lycoming College
Keith Platoff '75, Mountainside, NJ, is a marketing
representative for a chemical company that treats
water for the power industry. He congratulates
Brother Tom Herchenrider '75, King ot Prussia,
PA, on his recent marriage to Alice

University of Massachusetts
David T. Brewster '39, Salem, MA, retired Jan. 1
from East Cambridge Savings Bank.
William H. Oldach '66, Athal, MA, is chairman

of the social studies department at Athol High
School. He has been attending an evening law
school program and expects to graduate in June.

(continued on page thineen)

Omega chapter
(The Tomahawk does not assume responsibility for the

accuracy of Omega listings. Inforrrlation from various sources 'b
printed aslt Is reptjrtea^to^e t^atibhal HeadefiartersJloriBcoKl-
keeping purposes On-goiFig efforte to locate brothers.witl),.
mailable addresses often reveal names of those who have
entered Omega. Some listings therefore are of brothers who
have been deceased for sometime, but are included for
information purposes and in tnbute.)

Member-at-Large�Hal C. Davis '28, Topeka, KS.
Beta�William J. McNally '1 2, New Richmond, WI.

Epsilon�Harley E. Chenoweth '13, Youngstown,
OH. Zeta�Cullen P. Calaway '19, Glenview, IL,
Eta�Earl A. Jackson '31 , White Horse Beach,
MA; James H. Otis '30, Mesa, AZ; Percy A. Wells,
Jr. '30, Oak Park, IL; Joseph L. Picard '26,
Tucson, AZ. Theta�Richard M. Chapman '27,
Grand Rapids, Ml. Omicron�Allan B. Gould '20,
Rochester, MN; Hugh J Swarfs '22, Media, PA.
Pi�G. Russell Wright '29, Aurora, CO. Rho�
Thomas F. Gallagher '1 7, Minneapolis, MN;
Leighton P. Smith '19, Ottumwa, IA. Tau� Irvin A.

Frasse '24, San Jose, CA. Upsilon�Thomas E.

Netscher '83, Lancaster, PA. Psi�Ralph L. York

'20, Corvallis, OR.
Alpha Alpha�James R. Holbird '26, Oklahoma

City, OK; Joseph H. Kennedy '27, Muskogee,
OK; Jack O. Stone '29, Bethany, OK. Alpha
Beta�Alvin P. Jorgense '32, Cincinnati, OH;
Robert W. Larson '34, Cheyenne, WY. Alpha
Zeta�Forrest H. Froelich '30, Pearce, AZ. Alpha
Theta�Harold B. Pope '59, Edwardsville, IL.

Alpha Xi�Glenn Erikson '58, San Francisco, CA.

Stephen E. Gannon '76, West Chicago, IL; John J.

Gregory '39, Lombard, IL. Alpha Pi�Raymond K

Thompson '28, Cedar Rapids, IA. Beta Delta-
Sam J. Crum '35, Ft. Lauderdale, FL; Roberts.

Musgrave '29, Bradenton, FL. Beta Theta-
Lawrence A. Stockbridge '31, Fedhaven, FL. Beta

Kappa�Caleb J. Gibson '32, Shelby, NC. Beta
Rho�Kenneth H. Rice '42. Watertown, WI. Beta

Upsilon�William B. Heise '47, Jonesville, WI. ?

12 J



Alumni News and Notes
Alpha Sigs in action
Reports on activities and achievements of Alpha
Sigma Phi alumni across the country
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University of Miami
Thomas Pitts '53, Winona, MN, reports that he
and Brother Don Nough attended the same Rotary
Club meetings for several years before they
realized they both were at Gamma Theta at the
same time. Pitts' company expanded last year by
opening new offices in Michigan and Florida.

University of Michigan
Ernest A. Pederson '34, Minnetonka, MN, has
retired after 42 years as director of corporate
industrial real estate for General Mills. He says
he's "keeping busy serving on six boards of
directors for church and other 'non-paying'
groups."
Douglas Powell '67, Norristown, PA, moved to

Durham, NC, in January to study forest ecology at
Duke University.

Michigan State University
Thomas Abramczyk '61, Scotia, NY, has returned
to Schenectady, NY, to General Electric

Company's International Apparatus and

Engineering Service Department, after more than

four years in Saudi Arabia. He works in marketing
management.
Raymond L. Puffer '58, Loma Linda, CA, is the

chief historian at the U.S. Air Force Ballistic Missile
Office at Norton AFB, CA. The author of articles
and book reviews on military history, he says he
"would like to get active in Alpha Sigma Phi again."
Bruce H. Warren '56, San Diego, CA, opened

his own land use/governmental consulting office
last year in San Diego.

Middlebury College
Elliot A. Baines '40, Vero Beach, FL, is enjoying
golf and a new retirement home "in sunny Florida."
He is a lifetime member of the Board of Trustees
of Eaglebrook School and the American Society
for metals.

Missouri Valley College
Ralph E. Wienke '50, Kansas City, MO, writes
that he is president-elect for 1 985-86 of Alpha
Lions Club of Kansas City and has an article in the

March 1 985 issue of THE LION Magazine which

goes to 1 ,350,000 plus Lions in 1 57 nations and

geographical areas. He is editor of the club

newsletter which is published weekly.

University of Nebraska
Neil Parks '37, Omaha, NE, retired last year after
46 years with the Field Paper Co. of Omaha. He
stays busy singing with the Shriners and at church.

New Jersey Institute of Technology
Joseph L. Delahanty '47, St. Petersburg, FL, tells
people that he's "not retired, just tired" and living
in the Sunshine State. He hopes to visit New

Jersey one day, but says he's "allergic to Arctic
weather!"

Robert M. Browning, Jr., Missouri Valley '51, Irving, TX, has
been newly appointed as the Associate Director of the
International Division of the Boy Scouts of America.

North Carolina State University
Greg Williams '78, Goose Creek, SC, is a tool

engineer for Robert Bosch Corp, in Charleston,
SC. He soon will be assigned to West Germany for
a year.

Alumni State Reference
News at)out alumni is grouped under college or university
headings. But check through this section and you'll discover
that there are brothers near you . . . brothers you perhaps
already know . . . brothers you might want to do business
with- If you live in the following states, you'll find news about
brothers in your states just by checking the indicated college or

university grouping.
Alabama�Presbyterian. Arizona�Ohio State, Penn State.

California�Baldwin-Wallace, California/Berkeley. Cornell.
Davis & Elkins. Iowa. Michigan State, Oklahoma. Penn State,
Toledo, Wake Forest. Connecticut�Connecticut. Itlinois
Institute of Technology, Penn State, Stanford. Delaware�Penn
State. Florida�Bethany, Middlebury, New Jersey Institute of

Technology, Ohio Wesleyan, Penn State, Presbyterian,
Purdue, Rutgers, Tufts, Wake Forest. Georgia�Presbyterian.
Hawaii�Penn State. Illinois�Chicago, Cornell, Illinois, Illinois
Institute of Technology, Ohio Northern, Penn State. Indiana-
Illinois Institute of Technology, Indiana, Penn State, Purdue.
Iowa� Iowa. Kentucky�Kentucky, Maryland�Davis & Elkins.
Hartwick, Purdue. Massachusetts�Lehigh, Massachusetts,
Tufts.

Michigan�Lawrence Tech, Penn State, Wayne State.
Minnesota�Miami, Michigan. Missouri�Missouri Valley.
Montana�Penn State. Nebraska�Nebraska. New Jersey-
Davis & Elkins, Lehigh, Lycoming, Ohio Northern, Penn State,
Rutgers, Slippery Rock. New York�Charleston. Hartwick.
Michigan. Michigan State. Penn State. Presbyterian.
Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute, Syracuse, Westminster.
North Carolina�Atlantic Christian, Michigan, Oklahoma, Wake
Forest. Ohio�Findlay, Ohio Northern, Westminster.

Oklahoma-Baldwin-Wallace. Oklahoma. Oregon�Purdue,

Pennsylvania�Michigan. Penn. Penn State. Widener. South
Carolina�Francis Marion. N.C State. Presbyterian, Texas-
Cornell. Illinois Institute of Technology, Oklahoma. Penn State.

Virginia�Penn State, Wake Forest, Washington�California/

Berkeley, Ohio State, West Virginia�Wake Forest,
Wisconsin: Illinois Institute of Technology, Purdue.

Dr. Norman E. Leach, Missouri '61 , has been elected as the
new Executive Director of the San Francisco Council of
Churches. He has worked for the Council since 1 976 when he
first served as a Program Administrator for senior programs.

Ohio Northern University
Jim Bachrens '74, Elgin, IL, covers the Chicago
area as a salesman for Robertshaw Controls Co.
His division manufactures controls for commercial
and domestic appliances. He teaches swimming at

the YMCA and enjoys woodworking and furniture

refinishing.
Paul Craft '59, Piqua, OH, heads a staff of four

with Craft-Middleton Insurance.

Joseph G. Houston '59, Hackettstown, NJ,
reports a new address of 604 East Valley View
Avenue, Hackettstown 07840.
Jeff Howlson '68, Uma, OH, is assistant athletic

director of the Shawnee Schools and a high school

wrestling official.
Pat (Archie) Manning '82, Akron, OH, will be

looking for a job in pharmaceutical sales after
graduation in May from Akron University.
James M. Sponseller '68, Payne, OH, is an

attorney in Paulding, OH, and was elected recently
to the Ohio State Bar Association Council of

Delegates for a two-year term.

Ohio State University
J. Guilford Gerlach '43, Wickenburg, AZ, is
retired and has been participating in seminars on

petroleum refinery operation in China, India and

Indonesia.
Russell W. Young '22, Seattle, WA, says he'll

"be making tracks to Columbus" for the Zeta Sig
Bust and the 60th anniversary of the Class of
1925 in May.

Ohio Wesleyan University
William H. Rees '28, Delray Beach, FL, spent
many hours recently "lighting a lot of fires under

people to get their involvement in our Community
Chest campaign." He's the new campaign
chairman, and retired in Delray Beach in 1972
after a background in the steel business in Ohio
and Michigan.

(continued on page fourteen)
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University of Oklahoma
Dr. Gilbert G. Haas Jr. '67, Edmond, OK, was
named chiet of the Section on Reproductive
Endocrinology and Infertility in the Department ot
Obstetrics and Gynecology at the University of
Oklahoma Health Sciences Center last year.
Thomas Hall '73, Denton, TX, established his

own business. The Overhead Door Company,
recently in Denton
Nils F. Janson Jr. '68, Wilmington, NC, has

joined Atlantic Business Systems as an information

processing manager. He is an assistant

scoutmaster and a training officer at the Naval
Reserve Center.
Ted Roberts '58, Norman, OK, wears several

hats as associate municipal judge of Norman,
associate professor of law, and director of clinical

legal education. He also is a member of the Board
of Governors of the Oklahoma State Bar
Association.
Robert T. (Bob) Uda '61, Canyon Country, CA,

is founder, chairman, president and chief .

executive officer of Apollo Systems Technology
Inc. The corporation makes contracts with

aerospace/defense prime contractors and

government agencies in the areas of engineering
support services, advanced technology research
and development, technical consultation and

national policy development.
Charles White '76, Noble, OK, is an accountant

for a commercial bookkeeping service. "I really
enjoyed your newsletter, Alpha Alpha" he writes.

"Keep up the good work."

University of Pennsylvania
John K. Young '30, Huntingdon Valley, PA,
represents the Grand Lodge of the Masonic
Homes and Pennsylvania Youth Foundation.

Penn State
Tim Bezler '70, Newtown, CT, was married to
Linda Napier in October. Just 1 0 minutes away
from 1-84, "Opie" invites brothers to stop in on

their way through New England.
W. Allen Brecht '22, Delray Beach, FL, lives in

a retirement community with health services. He

writes, "I attended my 60th class reunion and

expected that to be my last, until a good friend of
mine returned from his 70th at Amherst College in
Massachusetts. So, don't look too hard but I just
might be there again in eight years!"
Harry S. Brown '58, Whitefish, MT, says that

after having all three children in college at once,
one finally graduates (a second time) Daughter
Bonnie won her varsity letters in tennis at the
University of Montana; Chuck is now a wide-
receiver on the U of M football team; and Sallie is a

track standout in high school
Oan Bugenhagen '66, Lansing, Ml, is the

president of Clark Engineering Company and tells
us he is "busy, busy, busy."

J. Glenn Ebersole, Jr.
Penn State '70

J. Glenn Ebersole, Jr. '70, Manheim, PA, under
whose ownership the Renaissance Group has
been selected as the public relations consultant for
Hanover Brands Inc., the largest food processor in

Pennsylvania. And the spokesman for Hanover's

year-long "Healthy Eating for Life" advertising
campaign, Glenn reports, is the internationally
known actor Eddie Albert of "Green Acres" fame.
Glenn also tells us that brother Ted Elicker '69,
York, PA, is working with him as an associate in

J.G. Ebersole Associates.
Wilbur F. Frankland '19, Winter Haven, FL,

says that common sense told him that the thing to
do was to move to a full-care retirement

community. "Berr," who is still getting used to his
new surroundings can now be reached at

MCAA
MCAA are the initials at the top of the frequently
issued newsletter.

They stand for the Mu Chapter Alumni
Association�and the Seattle based organization is
one of the most active (and productive) Alumni
groups in Alpha Sigma Phi.
Now starting its fifth year, MCAA will again issue

a complete directory of members of the University
of Washington chapter. The directory includes
names, current address, telephone, roster number
and initiation year,
MCAA has spearheaded a search for "lost"

brothers that made a considerable dent in the
number of Mu chapter brothers without a mailable
address. The organization administers (and raises
funds for) the Tom Tift Memorial Scholarship Fund,
Named for a young brother who met an untimely
death, the Fund was started with a small bequest
by Brother Tift MCAA members have increased
the fund so it now grants an annual scholarship in
excess of $200.
A group of MCAA members gather each month

tor a dutch treat luncheon (second Tuesday,

Springhaven Apt. F-203, 1 225 Havendale Blvd. in
Winter Haven.
Bob Hance '59, Fresno, CA, opened his own

agency last year specializing in consumer

packaged goods advertising accounts with strong
emphasis on marketing and product development.
Recently divorced, he makes his home at 6054 N.
Kavanagh with his two children,
David D. Hritz '75, Deerfield, IL, is a vice

president-commercial banking for Banque Paribas
and writes that his first child, Michael Paul, was
born in May 1 984 weighing in at over 9 pounds.
Ernest W. Johnston '65, Lihue, HI, tells us that

he and his wife are the proud parents of 7
children�6 daughters and a son. "Urnzy" is
associated with Johnston Financial Services in the
Aloha State.
Gordon D. Kissinger '31 , State College, PA,

has formed a new real estate partnership with

Ralph F, Brower '58, State College. The firm is

Kissinger, Leonard & Brower Realtors.

George S. Kline '48, Tonawanda, NY, is retired
as chief financial officer of Century Housewares
Inc., a multi-state catalog showroom company.
Now working out of his home as a consultant in the
field of financial management services, he is
interested in hearing from the brothers of his era.

Theodore A. Krum '32, Oreland, PA, says he is
retired and getting older. He keeps in touch with
Dr. Alfred Knoll '30, Houston, TX, and brings us

news of his son, Paul C. Krum '62. Paul has

recently moved from Dallas to Marietta, GA where
he is the director of purchasing for Crown Crafts
Inc.
Walter J. Lehman, Jr. '62, Rehoboth, DE, is

president ot Camelot Homes.
Frederick T. Leyrer Jr. '62, Barrington Hills, IL,

has been living there since last August.
(continued on next page)

Sneakers Restaurant, 567 Occidental South). At

homecoming MCAA purchases a large block of
seats for the football game for Alpha Sigs. After
the game, everyone returns to the Mu Chapter
house for a feast prepared by Helen Cooper, the
chapter's very skillful cook.
To help the undergraduate chapter, MCAA

makes an annual contribution toward the cost of

fall rush. And in addition, MCAA helps organize the

chapter's annual Founder's Day.
Current MCAA Directors are Mark Still '75,

Chairman; Bob Strecker '78, Executive Director;

Christ Oppfelt '77, Finances Director; Kyle
Kallander '77, Social Director and Charlie

Bernstein '80, Membership Director. Brother

Bernstein's current goal is a total of 200

contributing members.
If you'd like to learn more, write MCAA, P.O.

Box 51 1 22, Seattle, WA 981 1 5. They welcome

members from other chapters or the opportunity to

share how it's done for alumni who want to start a

good Association D
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(continued Irom page lourteen)
Alexander H. Lord '63, Jacksonville, FL, is now

making his home in the sunshine state.

Michael Lorenzo '47, Falls Church, VA, asks
that brothers write to him at 31 26 Shadeland
Drive.
John W. Marquette '64, Ahwatukee, AZ, retired

from the Air Force last June and became a pilot for
American West Airlines.
Eric N. Prystowsky '69, Indianapolis, IN, is busy

as the associate professor of medicine in the
division of cardiology at the Indiana University
School of Medicine. In addition to his regular
duties he served as an invited lecturer last July at
an international symposium on cardiac rhythm
disorders held in Marseilles, France, and at the

European Congress of Cardiology in Dusseldorf,
Germany. His wife, Bonnie, accompanied him to

Europe.
Larry Redding '77, York Springs, PA, became

the proud father of a son last August.
Homer A. Rhule '47, Westfield, NJ, is counting

the days to his retirement as the vice president-
environmental claims for Crum & Foster. "Al"writes
that everything is fine and that his son, Raymond,
is a junior at Penn State.
John Sebastinas '78, Kingwood, TX, is a man

on the move. Since relocating to Houston last

June, he has moved again and can now/ be found
at 2921 Sycamore Springs Drive in Kingwood.
John is property manager for Property
Management Systems, Inc. and invites anyone
passing through his area to give him a call at home
at (71 3) 360-2475.
Douglas Snyder '83, Lancaster, PA, is a sales

representative for a local contractor and was

married to Dawn Finney in July of 1 984.
Van R. Starner '76, Lancaster, PA, has changed

jobs and moved back to Pennsylvania to be a crop
consultant with Lancaster Bone Fertilizer Co. in

Quarryville, PA.
William F. Warrender '55, Warminster, PA, is a

physician and represented the Holy Redeemer

IVIore Chapter
Anniversaries
Delta Chapter, Marietta College, isn't the only
chapter celebrating an important anniversary
(1 860-1 985) this year, 1 985 is a special year for
many other chapters.
Beta Xi Chapter, Hartwick College, and Beta

Omicron, TrI-State University were both founded
as Alpha Kappa Pi Chapters in 1 935 and celebrate
50 years of brotherhood in 1 985. Phi Chapter,
Iowa State University and Psi Chapter, Oregon
State University were installed into Alpha Sigma
Phi 65 years ago. Beta Zeta, North Carolina State

University, founded as an Alpha Kappa Pi Chapter
in 1930, celebrates 55 years of pride.
Beta Ctii Chapter, American University, and

Beta Psi Chapter; Rensselaer Polytechnic
Institute both were founded as Alpha Kappa Pi

Chapters in 1 940 and celebrate 45 years of

tradition.

Dr. Cornelius Wandmacher, N.Y. Polytechnic '45, Cincinnati,
OH, has recently been named a recipient of the ASTM Award
of fvlerit. Brother Wandmacher is Dean and Emeritus Professor
of Engineering Education of the University of Cincinnati. He
was cited for distinguished service to ASTM and for the
advancement of metric practice in the United States. ASTM is

�

the American Society for Testing and Materials.

Hospital of Meadowbrook, PA, at the Hospital
Medicine Staff Section of the A, jrican Medical
Association in Chicago last June.
JijTi Wenger '83, Burke, VA, is a landscape

architect currently working for Patton, Harris, Rust
& Associates of Fairfax, VA. His new home
address is 1 021 4 Quiet Pond Terrace in Burke.

Presbyterian College
Richard W. Bell '74, Decatur, GA, is associated
with Investor's Equity Inc., a small venture capital
company in Atlanta. He reports that Brother Reed

Alumni News and Notes
Owens '74, Tucker, GA, has been elected a

deacon of the Decatur Presbyterian Church.
Roe M. Callaway Jr. '63, Decatur, AL, is in his

fourth year as senior minister at First Presbyterian
Church of Decatur.
William C. (Bill) Canady '64, Riverdale, GA,

owns the B-Sharp Sharpening Service in Riverdale
Charles Joyner '56, Myrtle Beach, SC, is the

author of Down by the Riverside: A South Carolina
Slave Community, published by the University of
Illinois Press. The author of more than 30 articles
in professional history and folklore journals, he
wrote an earlier book, Folk Song In Soufh Carolina.
Dr. James G. Monroe Jr. '61 , Fort Lauderdale,

FL, was selected as one of 1 2 academicians to
serve on a foreign-policy planning panel with
former U.S. Secretaries of State. He is a member
of the department of international relations at
Florida International University.
Brig. Gen. Christian Patte '56, APO New York,

now serves as deputy chief of staff for logistics of
the U.S. Army in Europe. His current address is
USAREUR & 7th Army, Box 13, APO, NY 09403.
David S. Veneklasen '66, Clinton, SC, is the

new administrator of Services Support Programs
for the Whitten Center for the mentally retarded.
He administers services ranging from plant
operation and maintenance to financial services
carried out by a staff of 320.

Purdue University
Lynn Breece '39, Safety Harbor, FL, has been
retired for 1 6 years.

Gregory Sinise '70, Carmel, IN, joined brothers

Lindemann, Goebel, Parsons, Frapwell, and

Namp
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Alumni News and Notes
Damon F. Asbury,
Ohio State '61.
Columbus. OH, has
been named Assistant

Superintendent ot
Columbus Public
Schools Brother

Asbury has worked in
the Columbus system
since 1 967, and played
an important role in

coordinating the

desegregration plan of
the Columbus schools
He recently held the

position of Executive
Assistant to the

Superintendent.

Alpha Sigs in action

Reports on activities and achievements of Alpha
Sigma Phi alumni across the country

(continued Irom page lilteen)

Willibey for a mini-reunion New Year's Eve at the
Peach Bowl in Atlanta.
Fred Waara '56, Bel Air, MD, has been named

vertical launching system production operations
second source manager for Martin Marietta

Aerospace in Baltimore, MD.
Steve Wanders '75, Tualatin, OR, has been

promoted to manager of the structural engineering
department at the Portland Regional Office of
CH2M Hill.

Robert L. Warner '76, Whitefish Bay, WI, is a

founding partner of The Barrington Group Ltd., an
insurance, investments and financial services

corporation which serves individuals and
businesses

Rensselaer Polytechnic Institute
Jerry Lieberman Jr. '77, Poughkeepsie, NY,
reports a new home address of 2 1 East Bank

Road, Poughkeepsie 1 2603.

Rutgers University
Kenneth W. Mac Whinney '35, Osprey, FL, is a

retired life insurance executive. He gives
speeches occasionally at sales meetings.
Kenneth E. O'Gorman '76, Middlesex, NY,

earned an M.B.A. degree in finance from Rutgers
and now is a cost analyst with Johnson & Johnson

Recently, he became a CMA (certified
management accountant).
Nelson E. Wheaton Jr. '31, Fort Lauderdale,

FL, spent last year traveling to Alaska and the
Caribbean. He shared a copy of his family's
holiday newsletter�a whopping four pages long!

Slippery Rock University
Douglas Lukowski '83, Flemington, NJ, Is
employed by the Lipton Tea and Soup Co. "I

would like to congratulate the new members of the

Mystic Circle and wish the Delta Delta Chapter
continued success," he writes. "I hope to see

them this spring."

Stanford University
Eri Horner Richardson '29, Unionville, CT, retired
from the U.S. Air Force in 1 970. Currently, he's
interested in design and restoring classic cars,

such as the '62 T-Bird "Roadster" he's working on

now.

Syracuse University
True F. Wells '57, Endwell, NY, is a circuit

packaging hardware and materials project manager
with EBM Endicott. He also was re-elected to a

third term as a Broome County legislator.

University of Toledo
Chuck TrepinskI '69, Lafayette, CA, has been
named senior project manager at H. K. Ferguson
Co. in San Francisco. His current project is a chip
manufacturing facility for national semiconductor in
the Silicon Valley.

Tufts University
Dr. Joseph F. Palmieri '32, Naples, FL, was one
of four Brothers honored last fall by Tufts
University. The occasion was the 50th anniversary
of the 1934 undefeated and untied football team.
The men were honored at halftime of the

Homecoming game with Williams College. The
other athletes were Louis Ranieri '32,
Manchester, MA, Tony Radvilas '37, Pensacola,
FL and Paul Bretanus '37.

Wake Forest University
William (Bill) Bucher Jr. '76, Winston-Salem, NC,
was recently made a management analyst over the
public safety departments of Forsyth County. He
works in the county Budget Department.
Samuel Hanna '78, Charleston, WV, is an

attorney for the West Virginia Workers'

Compensation Commission. He plans to get
married May 25.
Everett Lutz Jr. '70, Charlotte, NC, is assistant

vice president of business development and
branch manager of Metrolina National Bank in
Charlotte.
David May '84, Alexandria, VA, is a systems

engineering trainee with Electronic Data Systems
in Washington, DC. He recently wed Karen Keville,

Douglas S. Punger '66, Pfafftown, NC, was
invited recently by the Danforth Foundation of St.
Louis to serve on a panel about school employees'
First Amendment rights. He was among 1 4 school
attorneys and administrators and 1 4 federal judges
invited to participate in a four-day retreat at Kiawah
Island, SC.
Buck Vocelle Jr. '77, Vero Beach. FL, is an

attorney practicing with Moss, Henderson and
Lloyd.
Joe Weinberger Jr. '76, Roxboro, NC, handles

primarily civil litigation tor a new law firm, Ramsey
& Weinberger. His partner, Jim Ramsey, was N.C.

Speaker of the House from 1 970-72

University of Washington
Donald D. Ostrom '43, Moraga, CA, is associated
with the Chevron International Oil Co. in San
Francisco

Wayne State University
Edwin Langtry '38, New Baltimore, Ml, at age 66
is chairman of Reef-Baker Corp., a manufacturer ol
gears and machined parts for the transportation
industry. He reports that Brother Bob Chase '38,
Encino, CA, is organizing a 1 985 reunion aboard
the Mississippi Delta Queen.
Patrick Sersen '70, Southgate, Ml, left Dick

Genthe Chevrolet last year to become general
manager of Heritage Cadillac in Wyandotte, Ml. He
has received a state real estate license and is a
member ot the Society of Sales Executives and
the Southgate Exchange Club.

Westminster College
Mark Kline '77, Columbus, OH, was promoted to
audit supervisor last year.
David Schneckenburger '73, Fayetteville, NY,

was promoted to field sales manager last year. He
serves as secretary of the Rotary Club and the

Syracuse Chapter of the International Material

Management Society.

Widener University
Gregory Schreder '78, Lancaster, PA, opened a

private chiropractic practice in January, 85. Last
year, he received the Distinguished Service Award

from the Sherman College of Chiropractic and ttie

Outstanding Young Men of America Award. D

THETOMAHAWK
A publication of Alpha Sigma Phi spring 1985

Postmaster: Change ot address form No 3579 should be
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ing errors or other mistakes When moving, notify Headquarters
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